THE SEWER BOARD MEETING OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD VIA ZOOM.COM ON THURSDAY, JANUARY 14, 2021 AT 9:15 A.M.  

PRESENT: Ed Wilkinson, member, Nathan Grimes, member and Mayor Gahan, President. 

ALSO PRESENT:  April Dickey, Linda Moeller, Wes Christmas, Rob Sartell, and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:
Mayor Gahan called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

APPROVAL OR CORRECTION OF THE FOLLOWING MINUTES:

Mr. Grimes moved to approve the December 23, 2020 Regular Meeting Minutes, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor. 
BIDS/CONTRACTS:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Jason Copperwaite re: Approval of Bridlewood Plat
Mr. Copperwaite stated that this is the subdivision on Payne Koehler Road which is in the New Albany City fringe and the sewer board had approved sanitary sewer services for it previously.  He said that he is just trying to get the Section 1 plat approved so that he can get it recorded.
Mr. Summers stated that this has been before the plan commission and most recently at the board of works.  He said that he doesn’t see any issues with the plat as presented.

Mr. Copperwaite explained that the he just needs the sewer board to approve the plat and sign the mylar.  He said that the first section is about 30 lots and the entire subdivision is about 90 lots.

Mr. Larry stated that the board previously approved it for providing sewer services and now it just needs to be approved and signed so they can have it recorded.

Mr. Wilkinson asked Mr. Grimes if he had a copy of the plat.

Mr. Grimes stated that he received a copy of it and doesn’t have any issues with it.

Mr. Sartell asked Mr. Copperwaite to email him a copy of the plat.

Mr. Copperwaite said that he would.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if there were quite a few houses done there already.

Mr. Copperwaite stated that there are no houses there but they do have the streets done and most of the storm sewers are in.  He said that the sanitary on site is in but they have to have the plat recorded before they start on houses.
Mrs. Glotzbach asked Mr. Wilkinson and Mr. Grimes to come by her office on Friday between 9:00 a.m. and 12:00 p.m. to sign off on the mylar.
Mr. Grimes moved to approve the above plat, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor.

COMMUNICATIONS - PUBLIC:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he wanted to make a comment about losing a great city friend.  He said that Mr. John Wilcox passed a week ago and he has been such a solid partner of the city going all the way back to Mayor Warren Nash’s time.  He stated that he worked with the city every opportunity that he had and he really appreciated him.

Mayor Gahan agreed and said that he was a super guy that was dedicated to public service in a lot of different ways and we will miss him. 
SEWER ADJUSTMENTS:

Mrs. Dickey presented a leak adjustment request for Baby Mae’s Inc. in the amount of $1,208.61 for a leak that occurred in the outside line.  She explained that the water went into the ground and the leak was repaired by Baylor Plumbing.  She said that their usage is back to normal.  Supporting documents are attached.

Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve, Mr. Grimes second, all voted in favor.

Mrs. Dickey presented a leak adjustment request for New Albany Little League in the amount of $1,374.60 for a leak that occurred in their irrigation system.  She explained that the water went into the ground and the leak was repaired by Evergreen Landscape Management, LLC.  She said that their usage is back to normal.  Supporting documents are attached.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if this is the old field.

Mrs. Dickey said that she believes it is the new one off of Charlestown Road.
Mr. Grimes moved to approve, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor.

Mrs. Dickey presented a leak adjustment request for Royal Oak Storage in the amount of $3,672.32 for a leak that occurred between the water meter and their building.  She explained that the water went into the side yard and the leak was repaired by Norton & Associates.  She said that their usage is back to normal.  Supporting documents are attached.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if their normal is within the 15-20 range.

Mrs. Dickey replied yes and stated that they kind of go all over the place and that she went back to 2019 and found that their consumption can be in the range of 15-22.

Mr. Wilkinson said that sometimes these straddle the line of that six-month benchmark so Mrs. Dickey may want to remind them of that when it comes up.
Mrs. Dickey stated that she didn’t know if they just didn’t know that they had a leak or what but their leak went for seven months.  She said that it started with the May billing and didn’t get corrected until the December billing. 
Mr. Grimes moved to approve, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor.
FINANCIAL REPORT:

Mr. Wilkinson stated that we had a pretty exceptional year and we took in $14,890,000.00 and expenses were $14,778,000.00 so we had $100,000.00 left.  He added that we were below budget and spent $1,400,000.00 on emergency repairs for three big projects that we had which were Silvers Hills, Oak Street at the post office and Sundance.  He said that Mr. Sartell did an excellent job of holding down all of the other expenses which allowed us to cover those emergency repairs.  He also said that our overall revenue was down $500,000.00 from last year and we were still able to hold the line so he wanted to commend Mr. Sartell and his people for doing their part.  He stated that next year will be fairly lean for us if we don’t have any emergencies.  He added that COVID has kind of tied our hands and it really is a miracle that we made it through the year without a negative impact.  He said that everything else is right in line and our liens that come in at the end of the year finally came in January.  He stated that they were $114,000.00 and that is again another example of COVID’s impact because that usually runs $300,000.00-$400,000.00.  He said that we are in great shape and have the EPA in process and it has been a very good year even with all of the obstacles so we can be very proud of all of the people in our departments.  He then thanked everyone for a great job.  
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Clark Dietz
Mr. Christmas stated that the stream bank stabilization in Autumn Hills was completed with the bulk of the work done between Christmas and New Year’s so it will be closed out this month.  He then stated that they basically just have punch list items outstanding on the Silver Hills project and the contractor has made some progress on those but there are still a couple that remain.  He said that the final asphalt surface is one that will hang out there until Spring when temperatures warm and they are able to put that down.  He added that there are some relatively minor items at the station such as some pressure gauges to be installed and some valve handles to correct and they have indicated that they are going to get those done this week so he is hopeful that they do.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if we have some kind of figure on their late completion.

Mr. Christmas stated that he didn’t have that in front of him but he knows that they have been tracking any liquidated damages associated with not meeting contractual completion dates.  He also stated that he knows that their field staff has been documenting and has been in contact with the contractor and they are very aware of what is going on.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he just wanted to be sure that we are still following them. 

Mr. Sartell asked Mr. Christmas if they were still going to do a final walk through on that punch list.

Mr. Christmas replied yes and stated that they had scheduled one for the week between Christmas and New Year’s but ended up cancelling it so he is trying to get them to reschedule.  

Mr. Sartell stated that he was out there for the start up and there were a couple of issue that he wrote down so he would like to revisit those.

Mr. Christmas stated that he has a list as well so they will want to make sure that all of those items get addressed before they close it out.
UTILITY REPORT:

CLAIMS:

Mrs. Moeller presented the following claims for the period of 12/24/20 to 01/06/21 in the amount of $340,845.82:
	Sewer Claims 
	 Amount 
	Dept

	OFFICE SUPPLY COMPANY, INC
	            768.65 
	SEW

	
	
	

	Total
	            768.65 
	

	
	
	

	ACE HARDWARE
	              14.50 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	              55.92 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	                1.19 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	              55.80 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	                9.38 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	              54.96 
	WWTP

	CLARK-FLOYD LANDFILL LLC.
	         8,023.86 
	WWTP

	QUILL
	            140.63 
	WWTP

	QUILL
	                8.84 
	WWTP

	QUILL
	              38.32 
	WWTP

	QUILL
	            135.96 
	WWTP

	QUILL
	            335.88 
	WWTP

	CINTAS #302
	              84.76 
	WWTP

	CINTAS #302
	              84.76 
	WWTP

	CLARK-DIETZ
	         6,230.00 
	WWTP

	CULLIGAN WATER SYSTEMS
	            229.90 
	WWTP

	GRW ENGINEERS, INC.
	         4,889.55 
	WWTP

	ORR SAFETY EQUIPMENT CO.
	         1,140.00 
	WWTP

	EARTH FIRST
	              33.00 
	WWTP

	MIKE SMITH FIRESTONE
	         2,110.00 
	WWTP

	USA BLUE BOOK
	            134.27 
	WWTP

	USA BLUE BOOK
	            547.02 
	WWTP

	BIOCHEM, INC.
	       10,798.08 
	WWTP

	AIRGAS-MID AMERICA
	            153.00 
	WWTP

	CRUM'S HEATING & COOLING
	         5,840.25 
	WWTP

	RIVER CITY WORK WEAR
	              52.99 
	WWTP

	RIVER CITY WORK WEAR
	            120.00 
	WWTP

	IUPPS
	         1,044.05 
	WWTP

	ELEMENT MATERIALS TECHNOLOGY
	            517.30 
	WWTP

	ELEMENT MATERIALS TECHNOLOGY
	                9.40 
	WWTP

	ELEMENT MATERIALS TECHNOLOGY
	              14.40 
	WWTP

	GOTTA GO INC.
	         1,602.00 
	WWTP

	GOTTA GO INC.
	         1,335.00 
	WWTP

	GOTTA GO INC.
	         1,335.00 
	WWTP

	BMV ELECTRIC COMPANY, LLC.
	         4,250.00 
	WWTP

	POLLARD, CORY
	         1,050.00 
	WWTP

	
	
	

	Total
	       52,479.97 
	

	
	
	

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	            623.70 
	TU

	BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON
	            300.00 
	TU

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	         1,240.00 
	TU

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	         1,184.00 
	TU

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	            264.00 
	TU

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	            247.50 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              43.04 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              41.93 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	            274.89 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              19.89 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              19.89 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              39.99 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              39.99 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              19.89 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              19.89 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	              40.50 
	TU

	CLARK CO. REMC
	            130.16 
	TU

	CLARK CO. REMC
	            207.10 
	TU

	CLARK CO. REMC
	            349.08 
	TU

	CLARK CO. REMC
	            144.44 
	TU

	CLARK CO. REMC
	            138.02 
	TU

	HARRISON CO. REMC
	            363.47 
	TU

	HARRISON CO. REMC
	            104.13 
	TU

	HARRISON CO. REMC
	              42.40 
	TU

	AT&T
	            578.38 
	TU

	AT&T
	            205.11 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	       59,871.47 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	            669.08 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	            274.67 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	            624.32 
	TU

	CROWE LLP
	         7,321.25 
	TU

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	            497.48 
	TU

	STORMWATER/DRAINAGE FUND
	       40,440.83 
	TU

	SANITATION FUND
	     171,216.71 
	TU

	
	
	

	Total
	     287,597.20 
	

	
	
	

	Grand Total
	     340,845.82 
	


Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve the above claims, Mr. Grimes second, all voted in favor.

ADJOURN:
There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 9:35 a.m. 

_____________________________


____________________________

Mayor Gahan, President



Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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